MINUTES OF THE

MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COUNCIL

September 14, 2011

Visit the MAC website at ct.gov/MAC

Ram Aberasturia, MAC Chair, called the business meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. and thanked those in attendance for their participation.  

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the meetings of July 20, 2011 were distributed electronically via the list serv.  There was a motion made and seconded to approve the minutes, as submitted.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report 

The Treasurer’s report was distributed electronically via the list serv.  Claudia Helfgott, Treasurer, reported that the activity in the account since the last report was the payment in full in the amount of $500 to one of the speakers for Manager’s Day; and the payment of a $100 deposit to another of the speakers for Manager’s Day.   The account balance is $2,245.75.  The Treasurer’s report was accepted unanimously, as submitted.

Committee Reports 

Credentials.  Ellen Carter, MAC Credentials Chair, has been reviewing issues related to the MAC membership.  Ellen has reviewed the By-Laws and provided a draft of proposed amendments in light of Executive reorganization.  The By-Laws, with Ellen’s notes regarding suggested changes and items for discussion, were distributed electronically via the list serv.  The MAC Representative/Alternate list was also distributed electronically via the list serv, and changes to the list will be needed to reflect some staffing changes.  There will be further discussion under the agenda item for “Agency Consolidation and Amendment of MAC By-Laws”. 
Old Business

Speakers and Logistics.  Michael Elliott, Central Licensing Division Director, Department of Consumer Protection, will speak on e-licensing at the November 16 meeting at 10:00 a.m.. 
Speakers for 2012.  Speaker suggestions are needed for the 2012 calendar.  A suggestion was made to invite David Guay, newly appointed Executive Director of the Office of Governmental Accountability.  
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Web Site.   A volunteer is needed to maintain the web site, and inquiries have been made. The general consensus was that it would not be problematic for a non-managerial employee to be responsible for the website, although the issue was raised regarding access to pages that are only accessible to managers.  
Communications Committee.   Tom Crafa reported that volunteers are needed and requested that solicitations be sent out to the membership via the list serv. 
Orientation Committee.  There was nothing to report.  
Legislative Committee.  There was nothing to report. 
Agency Consolidation and Amendment of MAC By-laws.  Ellen Carter led a discussion of the current By-Laws and proposed By-Laws changes.  Section III.G of existing By-Laws contains the provisions for current mergers and consolidations of agencies.  If someone is a Representative for an agency which has merged or been consolidated, s/he can continue to serve as a MAC member, with voting privileges, for the duration of his/her elected term.   The By-Laws need to be revised to reflect the newly consolidated agencies/new agency names, and to assign election cycles to the new entities.  Ellen will prepare a draft for the next meeting.  The other immediate issue for discussion was whether the Alternate automatically assumes the vacancy of the Representative, unless the Alternate so declines.  There was a motion passed to have the Alternate assume the vacancy of the Representative in these circumstances.  Ellen will include this in the draft revisions.  Ellen noted that the By-Laws specify a procedure for giving notice of proposed By-Laws changes and voting on adopting the amendments.   

There was also discussion of whether the number of Alternates to which each agency is entitled should be dependent on the number of managers in such agency.  There was an interest in pursuing this topic.  MAC will ask that the Department of Administrative Services provide data on the numbers of managers in each agency after October 1, 2011.  There was a suggestion that a subcommittee to be formed to explore such issues, but there were no volunteers.  

Managers Day 2011.  Approximately 160 people have registered for Managers Day 2011 and there is an excellent agenda planned.  We have extended an invitation to Governor Malloy, but he cannot attend.  We are awaiting word from Lieutenant Governor Wyman.  Donations are requested for books for DCF.  There is also a collection being taken for residents of the Sgt. John L. Levitow Veteran's Health Center, which provides long term care to veterans with chronic and disabling medical conditions.  These residents would particularly enjoy DVD’s of John Wayne movies, Westerns, and World War II movies, as well as CD’s of jazz and big band music.  
Other Old Business.  There was no other Old Business.  
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New Business

Reservation of Conference Rooms for 2012.  Conference space has been reserved at the Department of Transportation for the 2012 meetings.  Wanda Seldon and Patsy DePhillips are thanked for their assistance with this. 
Volunteer for Webmaster.  It is requested that an e-mail asking for volunteers be sent out to the membership via the list serv.  Peggy Zabawar volunteered to explore options. 

Vacancy of Chair/Succession of Vice-Chair to Chair.  Since Chris Beloff is no longer in his state position, in accordance with the By-Laws, Ram Aberasturia, the current Vice-Chair, will succeed Chris as MAC Chair.  

Special Election of Vice-Chair/Appointment of Nominating Committee.  A Nominating Committee was appointed and consisted of Tom Crafa, Chair; Elisa Nahas; and Barbara Spear.  Tom requested that an e-mail be sent to the membership soliciting interest and asking that interested members contact Tom.  The Nominating Committee will present a candidate for Vice-Chair at the next MAC meeting. 

Item 1707-E. There was discussion of Item 1707-E, which addresses health care and longevity payments for managers.  The Item was forwarded to the MAC officers by the Department of Administrative Services and was subsequently circulated via the MAC list serv.  The Item is also on the DAS website, under E-Items: http://das.ct.gov/fp1.aspx?page=301
The Item authorizes the extension of provisions of the SEBAC agreement to managers in the Executive, Legislative and Judicial branches.  The Item implements changes to longevity payments for Executive branch managers and confidential employees.  The longevity changes raise questions on which MAC hopes to obtain further clarification at its requested meeting with Benjamin Barnes, Secretary of Policy and Management.  One issue for discussion is what appears to be a disparity in treatment of Executive branch managers, who would be “locked in” to the number of years for longevity purposes, while union members would be “on hold” for two years, but then their years would be credited for the two-year period and then would continue to increase thereafter. 
Anticipated Meeting with Benjamin Barnes, Secretary of Policy and Management.  It is hoped that, by the end of September, the Chair will be able to schedule a meeting with Secretary Barnes for a future date.  Discussion ensued regarding managerial and collective bargaining member status and standing with the Administration, especially with regard to perceived disparity of in wage increases, benefits, and longevity payments.  These disparities include layoff protection, overtime, alternative work schedules, and telecommuting.  There was discussion of how best to bring managerial concerns forward to the Administration.  Succession planning is difficult, when there is so little incentive to become a manager.  There is a hope that MAC can have a positive 
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effect.  When the meeting with Secretary Barnes occurs, there can hopefully be a frank discussion as to “What type of government does Connecticut want?” and we can move forward from such response.

Status of Enrollment of Retirees in the Health Enhancement Program.  It was noted that retirees and their covered active employee dependents are currently not able to choose to participate in the Health Enrollment Program.  A representative of the Office of the State Comptroller has been invited to discuss this matter at a MAC meeting, and it is hoped that a representative will attend in the future.
Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 a.m.  The list of those in attendance at the September 14, 2011 meeting and the Treasurer’s report are attached and are hereby made a part of these minutes.  

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 19, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. in Conference Room B at the Department of Transportation.  There will be no guest speaker at the October meeting.    

Respectfully submitted,

Elise Kremer

MAC Secretary

MAC Representative for the

Department of Public Health
MAC ATTENDANCE ROSTER

September 14, 2011

Agency
Name

Rep/Alt/Guest

Administrative Services (formerly Public Works)
Bob Cody
R

Banking
Claudia Helfgott, Treasurer
R

Comptroller
Stephen Perkins
A

Consumer Protection
Elisa Nahas
R

Correction
Don Currey
R

Developmental Services
Tim Lavoy
A
Economic and Community Development
Sheila Hummel
R

Education
Deb Paradis
R

Emergency Services and Public Protection
Adam Piskura
G
Energy and Environmental Protection
Peter O’Neil
R

Firearms Permit Examiners
Sue Mazzoccoli
G

Insurance
Barbara Spear
R

Insurance
Paul Lombardo
G

Labor
Ram Aberasturia, Vice-Chair
R

Labor
Stephen Romano
A

Policy and Management
Ellen Carter
R

Revenue Services
Tom Crafa
R

Social Services
Peter Bucknall
R
Transportation
Wanda Seldon
R

Transportation 
Susan Baillargeon
G

Transportation
Nancy Malinguaggio
G

